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The Comprehensive Planning Committee of the City of Raleigh met in regular session on Wednesday, January 14, 2015, at 4:00 p.m. in the City Council Chamber, Raleigh Municipal Building, 222 West Hargett Street, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present:
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Travis Crane
Chairman Stephenson called the meeting to order at 4:06 p.m.  All Committee members were present.  Councilor Weeks led the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Item #13-04 – UDO/2030 Comprehensive Plan Concerns - Cox
The following information was contained in the agenda packet:

This item was last discussed by Committee on September 10, 2014.  The Committee discussed issues related to either the Comprehensive Plan or the Unified Development Ordinance.  The discussion items were referred to the City Council for review and to provide further direction to staff.
The topics related to this item have evolved during Committee discussion.  The Committee will discuss how properties with the Buffer commercial zoning will be zoned on the UDO map.
Planning and Zoning Administrator Travis Crane presented this item with a PowerPoint presentation and highlighted his agenda packet memorandum below (the attachment to the memorandum is not included in these minutes).
This item began with the presentation of a petition of citizens in May 2014.  The petition raised a number of concerns related to the Unified Development Ordinance and the 2030 Comprehensive Plan.  The Comprehensive Planning Committee has reviewed these items during the course of six meetings:  June 11, June 25, July 9, August 12, August 27 and September 10.  The conversation evolved over time, with an identification of nine issues at the final Committee meeting on September 10, 2014.  These nine issues were presented to the City Council at a work session on September 16, 2014. 

These items were all referred to the Planning Commission for further review and recommendation.  The issues have been presented to the Planning Commission, who asked for additional presentations and information.  

At the July 9, 2014 Comprehensive Planning Committee meeting, a concern was raised related to the Buffer Commercial zoning district.  Buffer Commercial is not contained in the UDO, so all properties with this zoning district must receive a UDO zoning district. Committee members asked how the Buffer Commercial properties would be rezoned with the citywide UDO zoning map.  This question was referred to the Planning Commission for further review. 

There are 55 properties zoned Buffer Commercial in the City of Raleigh, totally approximately 22 acres in size.  When last discussed, Committee members asked for clarification of staff's rationale for offering UDO to properties with BC zoning.  During drafting of the UDO map, staff considered a number of factors when assigning a UDO zoning district.  These considerations were:

1.
The existing zoning of the property.

2.
The use on the property.

3.
The Future Land Use Map.

Zoning District Comparison

The attachment provides a comparison between the permitted uses and bulk standards of the Buffer Commercial, Residential-10, Office Mixed Use, and Neighborhood Mixed Use districts.  The Committee has discussed the differences between the Buffer Commercial category and the Neighborhood Mixed Use zoning category.  The districts permit similar uses, with some exceptions.  For instance, the Buffer Commercial district permits the following uses that are not permitted in the Neighborhood Mixed Use district:

1.
Fraternity/sorority house 

2.
College/university 

3.
Emergency shelter "B"

4.
Hotel/motel

5.
Bar/nightclub

The City Council has directed staff to process a text change that would permit bars in the NX zoning district, with some use standards.  Conversely, the following uses are permitted in the NX district and not the Buffer Commercial District:

1.
Boardinghouse
2.
Bed & breakfast
3.
Minor vehicle repair

Both districts permit retail sales and certain commercial activities.  The Buffer Commercial zoning district limits the amount of square footage per floor to 3,000 square feet.  The NX district does not have a cap on the maximum amount of floor area for any use.  The OX and RX districts do contain a maximum amount of floor area for certain uses; however, the OX and RX districts require that these commercial uses be located within a mixed use building.  A mixed use building must be at least two stories in height and contain a mix of residential, office and commercial uses.  These ancillary uses are not permitted in a stand along building.  This represents the largest difference between the Buffer Commercial district and the OX district.  The Buffer Commercial district would permit a free standing restaurant or drug store; the OX district would not. 

The intent of the UDO regulations that permit commercial uses within the RX and OX districts was to allow a minor amount of retail in an office or apartment building that would primarily serve the employees, residents or guests of the property.  There are certain use standards that must be met to locate a commercial use within the RX or OX district.  The use standards limit the amount of area devoted to the use, specify hours of operation for the use and require the use to be located in a mixed use building.  The RX district further requires the use to be located at the corner of two streets and in a corner unit of an apartment building.  Only the following commercial use categories may be permitted in the RX or OX districts:

1.
Health club (RX)
2.
Medical (RX)
3.
Office (RX)
4.
Personal service (RX and OX)
5.
Eating establishment (RX and OX)
6.
Retail sales (RX and OX)

UDO Zoning Map

The staff mapped the 55 properties with current Buffer Commercial zoning in one of the following UDO zoning categories:  CX, NX, OX, RX or R-4.  The most common conversion was to NX.  The table below provides a breakdown of how the Buffer Commercial properties were mapped.

	Zoning District
	Area (acres)
	Number of Properties

	R-4
	2.55
	3

	RX
	0.12
	1

	OX
	2.33
	4

	NX
	15.57
	44

	CX
	1.59
	3


Two of the three properties provided with the R-4 zoning designation are owned by local or Federal government and are portions of a larger property.  The third property contains a single family residence.  The property designated RX contains a duplex on a small parcel. The density exceeds ten units per acre. 

Two of the properties provided with the OX district are located within the existing downtown overlay district.  Staff suggested an urban frontage and a greater height category as a result.  Another property provided with the OX designation is currently developed as a hotel.  The final property with OX zoning is a very small portion of the NC State campus.  

Two of the three properties provided with the CX zoning district are located directly adjacent to an existing shopping center along Glenwood Avenue.  The shopping center was provided with CX zoning.  Staff recommends CX to maintain continuity amongst the zoning categories for the shopping center. 

The balance of the properties was provided with the NX zoning district.  Ten of the 44 properties were split zoned; the BC zoning was only a portion of the total site area.  Five of the 44 properties are currently zoned conditional use.  Almost half (21) of the properties are currently vacant.  The vacant BC properties total 11.3 acres in size.  The Wake County Tax Assessor classifies 14 of the properties as residential; 21 of the properties are classified as a commercial use. 

In Conclusion

The UDO zoning map is currently being reviewed by the Planning Commission.  Once their review is complete, a recommendation will be forwarded to the City Council.  The City Council can review any decision made by staff, any recommendation made by the Planning Commission and any comment received by the public at large regarding the zoning map.  Staff anticipates that the City Council will receive additional comments on the UDO zoning map beyond the approximately 1,800 that have been received to date. 

If the City Council is not satisfied with the UDO zoning map as presented by the Planning Commission, the Council may change any zoning designation on any property. Staff anticipates that the City Council will receive the Planning Commission recommendation in the spring of 2015.

The PowerPoint presentation included slides of three case studies (maps) of remapping properties currently zoned BC:
1.
Old Falls of Neuse Road – property zoned BC located at extreme northern limits of City of Raleigh and near Falls Lake, where Fonville Road and Old Falls of Neuse Road intersect.  There is no established use on that corner; it is the entrance to a greenway and a park.  Across the street there is some development fronting the street; a portion of that BC parcel is used residentially.  The two northernmost parcels on the west side of the street are used in a commercial fashion.  Those two parcels were converted to NX on the UDO zoning map; the other two to R-4.

2.
West Morgan Street and St. Mary's Street – two labels, A and B, on this slide indicating the extent of BC.  The east side of St. Mary's Street is B and was remapped as OX.  The west side of St. Mary's Street, south of West Morgan Street, is A.  It was a strip of development with a number of retail uses and was remapped as NX.
3.
Velvet Cloak Inn on south side of Hillsborough Street – illustrates BC as it relates to hotels.  Remapped from BC to OX-12, which makes it consistent with the surrounding properties on the south side of Hillsborough Street near NCSU.
Chairman Stephenson asked staff for a rough estimate of the acreage for the properties in the first case study that were remapped to NX.  P&Z Administrator Crane replied he would have to refer back to staff's background data, but it appears to be no more than two acres total.
With regard to the case study on West Morgan Street, Chairman Stephenson asked what conditions led staff to go in two different directions with the remapping.  P&Z Administrator Crane said he would have to look at the hand-drawn remapping tiles that contained staff's notes and look at any plan guidance to see if there were reasons why staff chose one zoning designation over another.  Staff looked at existing zoning and the use on the property.  He believes staff found commercial uses on the south side of Morgan Street and the west side of St. Mary's Street and they wanted to be cognizant not to spot zone.  Most of the properties in A were remapped to NX-4; some may have been remapped to NX-3.
Chairman Stephenson commented that remapping the 55 properties with current Buffer Commercial zoning to a range from R-4 to CX involves a broad range.  P&Z Administrator Crane agreed and noted the R-4 designation involves three properties and the CX, four properties.  He assumes CX was applied because one of the uses under BC was not allowed in NX, for example, warehousing or major auto repair.
Chairman Stephenson confirmed with Mr. Crane that 21 of the 44 properties that staff is remapping from BC to NX are vacant, and that information is according to Wake County records.  Chairman Stephenson said he assumes that is part of the information staff used to determine which alternate zoning district to select.  He asked what methodology staff used, such as existing uses and entitlements, particularly with regard to the 21 vacant lots.  P&Z Administrator Crane replied it is difficult to retain and commit that level of detail to memory with a process that has been going on for over a year, but staff can recreate it if the Committee wishes.
With regard to the West Morgan Street case study, Mr. Gaylord commented it appears the portion remapped to OX is surrounded by O&I-1 so it is a natural transition to OX.  The remapping to NX in A is probably due to the existing uses.  As he listens to the description of the thought process used during the remapping, the goal generally seems to be to transition to the lowest defensible zoning in that transition.  It makes sense to prevent non-conformities.  P&Z Administrator agreed with his comments basically, and said some of that information can be found in the backup materials.

Tim Niles, 11509 Midlavian Drive, Raleigh, NC 27614-6950 – Mr. Niles stated his comments were based on the staff report that had been available to the public.  The report changed a bit and he did not have access to the new charts.  He then read the following statement into the record:

I think it is important before we get too far into this discussion that we get all of the relevant facts onto the table.  To that end, I would like to point out the following:

In their report staff claims that the uses allowed in NX that are not allowed in Buffer Commercial are:

1.
Boarding House
2.
Bed & Breakfast
3.
Minor Vehicle Repair
Staff goes on to explain that both zoning districts, NX and Buffer Commercial, permit retail sales, although Buffer Commercial limits the square footage of retail establishments to 3,000 square feet per floor.

What staff fails to explain is that the uses that are included in the category "retail sales" have been expanded under the new UDO and now include fuel sales.  Fuel sales are not allowed in Buffer Commercial.  This is a major difference in what is permitted in NX and not in Buffer Commercial that staff has chosen not to disclose.  In all the charts and comparisons staff has provided in their report, they should have included one showing the additional uses that are now part of Retail Sales in the UDO.  They failed to do so.
Additionally, both drive-in and drive-thru facilities are not permitted in Buffer Commercial but are permitted in NX.  Staff also chose not to disclose this information.
These are major differences in what is allowed when we are talking about land that is supposed to be developed as a "BUFFER" between residential neighborhoods and commercial development.  And this data is being withheld from you with this staff report.
Staff also asserts that commercial uses in OX and RX zoning districts must be located within a mixed use building.  While this is true for the RX district, it is not the whole truth for the OX district.  What the UDO actually says for OX is that a retail sales use must be within OR ATTACHED TO a mixed use building, cannot be located in a stand-alone building.
This latest attempt at "coloring" the facts is not an isolated incident.  Rather, it is a pattern of behavior throughout the discussion of the issues brought forth to the full Council and this committee by Grow Raleigh Great.
We originally pointed out that there is no difference in the allowable retail uses between the NX and CX zoning districts.  Planning staff presented a detailed chart showing all the differences according to them.  The problem with their presentation was that the differences they pointed out had nothing to do with retail sales.  They were attempting to minimize our complaint by pointing at a shiny object somewhere else in the room.
When this very committee directed staff to return with definitions for specific terms used in the Comprehensive Plan, not only did it take them three meetings to bring the definitions back, but when they did return with definitions, they had changed the terms they were directed to define to terms they preferred.
So, as you can see, throughout this process staff has continually presented information that disregards the specific direction this committee has given and minimizes the concerns of the citizens.  Members of Council and the public, not being able to be experts in all fields, must be able to rely on staff to report accurately, fully and without an agenda.  Otherwise, deferring to staff as the subject matter experts without reasonable scrutiny, can lead to harmful outcomes for homeowners and neighborhoods.


Public confidence requires that our elected officials and City staff adhere to the City's policies that commit to balance growth with protecting existing neighborhoods.  With our experience to date, and for the reasons I have cited this afternoon, it's fair to ask if the planning department is following city policy.  With reports like today's, I don't see that staff has earned any expectation of deference.

Mr. Niles said he would point to statements made earlier by Mr. Crane and Mr. Gaylord that the point of remapping is to get to the lowest and closest possible new zoning district without losing entitlements but also without expanding entitlements exponentially.  The closest zoning district to BC is OX, which raises the maximum square footage from 3,000 to 4,000.  Both districts exclude fuel sales, drive-ins, and drive-thrus.  Going to NX expands all entitlements exponentially for no reason whatsoever, he stated.
David Cox, 1902 Stoneytrace Court, Raleigh, NC 27614-7284 – Mr. Cox drew attention to an item on background slide #2 which states "During remapping, staff guidance considered existing zoning (range of permitted uses), existing use on the property (no new non-conformities), and Future Land Use map guidance."  He said these three items are also listed in a City of Raleigh document titled "Zoning Conversion Reference" under a section titled "Translating Legacy Districts to UDO Districts."  There are other considerations listed in that section which are not on the slide, including (1) current development form, such as building height and setback (which would not be applicable to a vacant property); (2) surrounding development context and character; and (3) detailed recommendations contained within an adopted Area Plan.  Mr. Cox and his neighbors think the surrounding area and its character are extremely important.  They think any remapping that is done should be fair to the surrounding property owners.  Mr. Cox cited the following language from the same document:  "The proposed UDO district should be chosen using the following criteria, in order of importance …. (4) The new zoning map, particularly with regard to the application of height and frontage, should be sensitive to context, and not create jarring transitions in height, use, or intensity."  He stated he and his neighbors would argue that remapping from BC to NX, particularly if the surrounding properties are residential, is too much of an entitlement and too jarring a transition from residential to immediately adjacent commercial which, under NX, could be any square footage and therefore of any size.  They would be amenable to remapping from BC to OX with restriction of gas sales, drive-ins, and drive-thrus, as well as limit the square footage to 4,000 square feet.  If the real hold-up is that OX requires the commercial use to be within or attached to an existing building, he would propose that the UDO be changed to allow stand-alone commercial uses with the aforementioned restrictions within OX.
Chairman Stephenson asked staff to comment on the prohibitions in various retail sales categories for BC, such as retail fuel sales, to verify what the petitioners had stated.  It appears that staff has taken the actual context of existing and adjacent properties into consideration when choosing an alternative zoning to BC.  His would like to look at contextual elements to further understand staff's selections.  The Committee could ask staff to provide more contextual information regarding (1) their zoning choices for these sites, particularly the undeveloped sites, and whether NX is an appropriate alternative since it would allow fuel sales, drive-ins, and drive-thrus; and (2) in the case of larger lots, whether the square footage for retail use could go well beyond what was envisioned for the BC zoning.  Staff provided this information for the three case studies in the PowerPoint presentation.
Ms. Crowder asked if there is a way for staff to give the Committee members more information about the uses that might apply.  P&Z Administrator Crane responded affirmatively, asking how much more information they would like and what their specific concerns are.  Ms. Crowder said in order for the Committee to make an informed decision, it is necessary to be as transparent as possible about the possible uses in these different areas.  Mr. Crane asked whether the focus is on retail or all possible BC uses.  Chairman Stephenson replied while the use comparison table is extensive, it sounds like some items that would be important to the remapping decision didn't make the cut.  Everyone needs to understand the similarities and differences between the districts in terms of the impacts of uses on neighborhoods.  Ms. Crowder commented the Council obviously does not use this category often, but to do a service for its constituents, the Council members need a clearly-defined description of what possibilities exist.  P&Z Administrator Crane replied that was the intent of the use table in the backup.  The UDO and Part 10 of the City Code speak somewhat different languages; there are certain use categories in Part 10 that were changed in the UDO and there is not always a one-to-one comparison.  Part 10 contains six or seven types of retail sales and each term is defined in the Code.  The Zoning District chart in Part 10 explains the uses.  He read aloud the retail sales uses that are permitted in BC and the definition of some.  Chairman Stephenson said the purpose for BC zoning is to limit its intensity relative to its proximity to a neighborhood.  He expressed concern about fuel sales, which is a high impact use and was not envisioned for BC.  

Deputy City Attorney Ira Botvinick explained when staff conducted its initial review they looked at the UDO adopted by the City Council.  Under the adopted UDO, fuel sales are allowed in NX but are limited.  Things are shifting as staff tries to complete the remapping and the amount of fuel sales that will probably be allowed in the NX district will be smaller in scale and limited in hours of operation.  This is based on the directives staff has received to date for the text changes they are preparing.  He assumes all of the text changes will precede City Council adoption of the new City zoning map.
Chairman Stephenson stated that is one example but to the extent BC does not permit fuel sales, that is a big leap from no impact of that kind on a neighborhood to a modest impact under NX.  He would like to winnow down the comparison chart and focus on retail uses that are impactful on neighborhoods.  He would like to know what the context is for undeveloped BC sites near neighborhoods and whether Council would want to limit the impacts of certain uses, such as fuel sales, on those neighborhoods.
In response to a question from Mr. Weeks about what information the Committee had requested from staff, Chairman Stephenson said he looked back at his documents and his comparison of what got sent to the Planning Commission versus what staff reorganized into a list from the Request and Petition of Citizens.  There was plenty of discussion of BC but only in the context of whether the Committee would talk about a new zoning district to accommodate small-scale retail, not the kind of conversation the Committee is having now about the appropriate remapping of BC to other zoning districts.

Mr. Weeks said staff's packet memorandum states "The UDO zoning map is currently being reviewed by the Planning Commission.  Once their review is complete, a recommendation will be forwarded to the City Council.  The City Council can review any decision made by staff, any recommendation made by the Planning Commission and any comment received by the public at large regarding the zoning map."  P&Z Administrator Crane confirmed that is correct.  The Council will receive a recommendation from the Planning Commission and a packet of material explaining each one of staff's decisions for every property being rezoned, and every comment staff has received to date and how they have been addressed.  At that point, Council will begin its review of the document and has the authority to change any zoning designation on the map.
Ms. Crowder moved to send this item to the Planning Commission for review and recommendation to the City Council.  Mr. Gaylord offered a friendly amendment to the motion to add fuel sales, drive-ins, and drive-thrus to the matrix for Planning Commission review.  Ms. Crowder accepted the amendment.

P&Z Administrator Crane asked if the motion is for the Planning Commission to review how BC is mapped on the UDO map.  Chairman Stephenson replied the Committee had a longer list that was discussed at an earlier work session and forwarded to the Planning Commission, and remapping BC to other districts was not one of the specific items on that list.  The Committee's other choice is to look at some of the individual sites in order to provide better guidance to the Planning Commission rather than just asking the Commission to look at the issue carefully.  Ms. Crowder pointed out the individual sites will come back to the Council, anyway.  Chairman Stephenson said the reason this item was referred by the Council to this Committee was to study the issue and offer recommendations.  If the Committee's only recommendation is to add fuels sales, drive-ins and drive-thrus to your consideration, that's fine.  Another recommendation is that there are some contextual issues, particularly around the vacant BC sites, that might help the Planning Commission with its consideration.  He suggested the Committee study this issue a little further in order to offer the Planning Commission more guidance on the contextual issues related to the remapping of the BC undeveloped sites.  Ms. Crowder said she would accept a friendly amendment.
Mr. Gaylord stated his concern would be that the Committee can pick every issue the Planning Commission members are reviewing and tell them what the Committee wants their review to state.  For them to review the issue without that input first seems to be the natural progression of their making a recommendation to the Council, which has the final say on the matter.  The Committee does not need to tell the Planning Commission what to recommend.  Chairman Stephenson pointed out the Committee is supposed to make a recommendation to the City Council, and recommending that another body look at the issue is not much of a recommendation.
Chairman Stephenson offered an additional friendly amendment that the Committee ask staff to highlight the vacant BC parcels, perhaps three to five that have unique contextual situations.  Ms. Crowder accepted this friendly amendment and Mr. Gaylord seconded the amendment.
Planning Director Ken Bowers stated it became apparent today that staff's actions are under significant scrutiny.  If the Committee leaves it to staff to choose which vacant BC parcels to bring to the Planning Commission based on some fairly broad guidance, no matter which parcels they choose there may be a discussion about why they chose one parcel and not another, and if they don't review all 52 parcels their selections and recommendations will be considered biased.
Chairman Stephenson made a substitute motion to hold this item in Committee and direct staff to provide the Committee members with basic information on the 21 undeveloped BC sites so they can pick three to five sites they think will be useful for the Planning Commission to study with regard to the contextual issues related to the sites.
P&Z Administrator Crane asked Chairman Stephenson to quantify "basic map information."  Chairman Stephenson and PLANNING Director Bowers said it is the kind of information staff provided for the case studies, i.e., the current zoning, current future land use, proposed zoning, and enough of an area for the Committee members to see what surrounds the site.  P&Z Administrator Crane pointed out there were questions about the decisions made for the case study maps shown today.  He asked if the Committee would benefit from the specific decision-making on each of the 21 undeveloped BC sites and Chairman Stephenson responded affirmatively.
Deputy City Attorney Botvinick pointed out the Planning Commission is only looking at cases where people made comments.  The City Council will adopt the new zoning map via ordinance.  It is up to the Council members to decide the nature of its review, for example, a lot-by-lot analysis, changes the Planning Commission made, the public comments made, etc.

Mr. Gaylord stated he prefers to gather the information and when all the information is available, make decisions.  Chairman Stephenson reiterated the Comprehensive Planning Committee is to provide additional guidance on the appropriate remapping of BC to other districts.  Mr. Gaylord responded the Committee has teased out that guidance in terms of the decision-making process and asked what level of guidance the Committee would give.  Ms. Crowder asked if it could be in relation to how it affects neighborhoods.  P&Z Administrator Crane replied that is still a very general concept the Committee is asking staff and the Planning Commission to consider.  He shares the Planning Director's concern that staff's idea of impact may be different from that of the Committee or the public at large.  Getting more specific guidance moving forward would be beneficial to staff.

Planning Director Bowers asked if there are any other BC areas before the Planning Commission as a result of public comment other than the case at the intersection of Falls of Neuse Road and Dunn Road, and P&Z Administrator Crane responded not the he is aware of.  Planning Director Bowers stated the Planning Commission will review that particular rezoning request and determine whether to uphold staff's recommendation or recommend another designation.  The Planning Commission's recommendation will come to Council and Council has the option to reverse it or not.  The impetus of the Request and Petition of Citizens was to look at that particular parcel, but the petition was broadened to look at BC generally.  Based on what the Committee heard today, Planning Director Bowers asked if NX is ever a reasonable district to apply to any area currently zoned BC.  If the answer is "no," the direction to staff would be to come back to the Committee with a recommendation for a different district to apply to the BC areas.  If the answer is "yes, it is sometimes the right district to use based on Future Land Use Map guidance, development context, or other facts," and the Committee is concerned about BC sites that are currently undeveloped, his suggestion is let staff provide general information on all 21 sites so the Committee members have the full spectrum on all of them.  The Committee can then decide if it wants to raise any issues on those decisions, and those issues can be discussed.
Chairman Stephenson agreed with Planning Director Bowers' suggestion.  He said every zoning case that comes before the City Council is a case study for the entire UDO and will be precedent-setting.  While it is true this issue was generated by the site at Falls of Neuse Road and Dunn Road, for him it opened up immediately the question of whether NX has great latitude in scale and intensity of retail development that is not provided under BC, and he believed Council should look at that.  The question of whether NX is the right remap for BC in some or all cases is an excellent question that really gets to the general case here.  Mr. Cox stated that his view and that of his neighbors is, is it fair to the surrounding areas?  Context is extremely important.  It's a policy decision that Council has to grapple with.

Ms. Crowder withdrew her motion.  Chairman Stephenson moved to ask staff to bring back information about the vacant BC sites that are to be remapped to NX that have a neighborhood context, let the Committee look at the nature of the existing zoning and the nature of the surrounding zoning in the context of the Future Land Use Map, and provide the Committee with a better of understanding to answer the question of whether NX is the right remap for BC.  Ms. Crowder seconded the motion, which carried by unanimous vote of 4-0.
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Comprehensive Planning Committee, Chairman Stephenson announced the meeting adjourned at 5:11 p.m.

Leslie H. Eldredge

Deputy City Clerk
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